#### **FACT SHEET**

# FEMICIDE IN THE WORLD OF WORK



## Introduction:

Women workers in both formal and informal sectors face varied forms of gender-based violence (GBV) and harassment. According to the findings<sup>1</sup> of a 2022 survey led by International Trade Union Federation (ITUC) in 79 countries, 73% of unions surveyed pointed out that violence and harassment in the world of work has increased in the last five years, while 80% of the trade unions believe that gender-based violence has increased during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Women are disproportionately impacted by GBV and harassment in the world of work due to harmful gender stereotypes, multiple and intersecting forms of discrimination, and unequal power relations.<sup>2</sup> If unaddressed, violence and harassment can lead to Femicides in the world of work. In some countries, murder is the second leading cause of death for women at work<sup>3</sup>, while the proportion of women killed by homicide at work is twice that of total workplace fatalities in women.<sup>4</sup> Women are more likely than men to be murdered at work by "boyfriends, spouses, exes, or other relatives,"<sup>5</sup> as the perpetrator knows where to find the victim, making it easier to carry out the killing.

## **Heightened Vulnerabilities and Nuances:**

Intersecting forms of discrimination associated with factors such as age, gender, ethnicity, migration status, race, disability, sexual orientation and gender identity can make women workers more vulnerable to GBV and Femicides. The lack of social and legal protections increases the risks, especially for informal women workers in precarious and stigmatized forms of employment. Migration status and exploitative

## AN INTERSECTIONAL APPROACH TO FEMICIDE

In 2021, the Center for Women's Global Leadership (CWGL) marked the 30th anniversary of the <u>Global 16</u> <u>Days Campaign</u>, with a special anniversary theme of <u>Ending Femicide</u>, which is recognized under international law as the gender-related killing of women and girls. This year, the Campaign, along with its allies, is<u>continuing</u> its advocacy to end Femicide. Vulnerable women and girls face a heightened risk of Femicide that is associated with multiple and intersecting forms of discrimination. This fact sheet spotlights Femicide in the world of work across the formal and informal sectors and recommends certain actions. practices such as the Kafala System are known to lead to restricted mobility and freedom of association for domestic workers, which in turn can make them prone to lethal violence, as illustrated by the brutal murders of domestic workers in Cyprus, Saudi Arabia, Lebanon, Kuwait, Ethiopia, and in other countries documented from 2018-2021.<sup>6</sup> According to UNODC, female sex workers have the highest homicide victimization rate of any group of women studied and are 18 times more likely to be killed than women in other professions.<sup>7</sup> The lack of recognition of sex work as legitimate work increases the vulnerability of sex workers towards sexual and physical violence from State actors.<sup>8</sup> This leads to high level of impunity for the killings of sex workers.9

Similarly, the frequent absence of decent conditions of work in global supply chains and Free Trade Zone/Special Economic Zones, along with the exclusion of workers from legal and social protections can create heightened risks and vulnerabilities. These risks are often ignored<sup>10</sup> by business entities, global brands, and recruitment agencies that prioritize efficiency and profits over the welfare and rights of workers. The opportunistic targeting and killing of young women workers in the "maquilas" -- the special free-trade manufacturing zones in Mexico -- was erroneously linked to the women being perceived as sex workers because they "walked the streets to get to work. "The exploitation of women workers in the garment supply chains presents another example. The garment sector is highly feminized with women comprising about 80% of the global workforce.<sup>11</sup> Precarious working conditions in global supply chains contribute to garment workers being subjected to economic

exploitation, violence and harassment, which has worsened during the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>12</sup>

Femicide is also perpetrated against women who work in the formal sector such as women judges, parliamentarians, trade union leaders, journalists, and activists who publicly condemn and advocate against gender-based violence or injustices. Women human rights defenders are often perceived as challenging traditional notions of family and gender roles in society, a perception that can generate hostility from State actors and from the public, the media and non-State actors. These targeted killings may be undertaken as a form of punishment and control and often go unpunished. In Mexico, from December 2018 to September 2021, 23 women human rights defenders were murdered.<sup>13</sup> In 2021, two women Supreme Court judges in Afghanistan were shot dead by unidentified gunmen. <sup>14</sup>Similarly, in 2021, the number of female journalists killed while reporting doubled, and accounted for 9% of all media related casualties worldwide - the highest percentage since 2017.<sup>15</sup> In addition to killings, women journalists face "rampant sexism and discriminatory practices that pervade the newsroom," <sup>16</sup> which leads to various forms of GBV such as sexual harassment and rape, threat of rape, and online abuse. Similarly, in 2016, based on a global study in 39 countries across the Asia-Pacific, Africa, Europe, the Americas and the Arab region, Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU) documented how women parliamentarians are subjected to physical, sexual, and psychological violence.<sup>17</sup> More than 40% of female MPs interviewed <sup>18</sup> by IPU stated that they had received threats of death, rape, beatings, or abduction while serving their terms, which can culminate in Femicides, if unchecked.

The ILO identifies certain sectors, occupations and work arrangements that are more likely to create exposure to violence and harassment "such as night work, work in isolation, health, hospitality, social services, emergency services, domestic work, transport, education and entertainment."<sup>19</sup> For instance, women transport workers face a high incidence of violence and harassment from colleagues, supervisors and the public as transport is a "male-dominated sector" and their workplaces are "often mobile and isolated." <sup>20</sup>With the shift to remote and homebased work for many women workers across sectors, following the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, the implications of domestic violence for women workers now using their own homes or private spaces as their place of work demands even greater attention. Certain groups of workers are more at risk of lethal violence than others such as domestic workers and home-based workers whose workplaces are their employers' homes.<sup>21</sup>

## **Case Studies:**

#### The case of Francisca Chagas da Silva

The death of Francisca Chagas da Silva, a union leader and women human rights defender in Brazil demonstrate how women in positions of power have been targeted and murdered. She belonged to the Afro-Brazilian community and was a "Quilombola from the community of Joaquim Maria in Maranhão." <sup>22</sup>Francisca was also a leader of the Union of Workers and Rural Workers of Miranda do Norte.

*"Francisca's body was found in a puddle of mud, naked and showed signs of rape, strangulation, and stabbing. According to the Brazil Human* 

Rights Defenders Committee, 'Francisca's life was taken because she was a human rights defender and her body was violated to show that she, as a woman and a black woman, should not dare to occupy that leadership space."<sup>23</sup>

#### The case of Joanna Demafelis

Joanna Demafelis was a domestic worker from the Philippines who started working in Kuwait in May 2014. She was employed by a couple - a Lebanese man and his Syrian wife. Though she earned around 10 times her salary<sup>24</sup> in the homeland, she had restricted mobility in the Middle East. As per the Kafala system in Kuwait, her visa was tied to her employer/sponsor. The couple who had employed her also confiscated her cell phone and she was "allowed access only every three months." <sup>25</sup>Demafelis went missing in September 2016, and the 29-year-old's body was later discovered in an abandoned apartment in Kuwait City in February, 2018. Her employers, the couple had fled the city but were later arrested and sentenced to death.<sup>26</sup>

"In February [2018], Kuwaiti authorities discovered Demafelis's body in the freezer of an abandoned apartment belonging to a couple who had hired her. According to local media, there was evidence the woman had been tortured and strangled.<sup>27</sup>

## **Promising Practices:**

Addressing Femicide in Garment Supply Chains Jeyasre Kathiravel was<sup>28</sup> an Indian Dalit woman garment worker and union member organizing against gender-based violence at Eastman Exports, a supplier unit in India for the global fashion brand H&M. Jeyasre faced months of sexual harassment by her supervisor before she was murdered in January, 2021.<sup>29</sup> The "Justice for Jeyasre" Campaign<sup>30</sup> was launched after Jeyasre's death by her trade union Tamil Nadu Textile and Common Labour Union (TTCU) which is an affiliate of Asia Floor Wage Alliance (AFWA), AFWA, and Global Labor Justice-International Labor Rights Forum (GLJ-ILRF). On April 1, 2022, the Campaign achieved a landmark victory when TTCU, AFWA and GLJ-ILRF signed the legally binding Dindigul Agreement <sup>31</sup> with Eastman Exports and H&M to implement a program to end gender-based violence and harassment, resulting in protection for 5,000 garment and textile workers in Tamil Nadu. Among its provisions, the Dindigul Agreement to Eliminate Gender Based Violence and Harassment (GBVH) includes a comprehensive definition of GBVH adapted from the 2019 ILO Violence and Harassment Convention No. 190 (C190), enables collective action by workers on GBVH through AFWA's Safe Circles program, including union-led trainings and union-selected shop floor monitors, and an independent investigation mechanism that builds on the strengths of India's Prevention of Sexual Harassment at the Workplace (POSH) Act.

# Addressing Domestic Violence and Femicide in the World of Work

Unilever, the multinational consumer goods company has a comprehensive "Global Domestic Violence and Abuse Policy," which includes provisions such as 10 days of paid leave ["Safe Leave"] for victims of domestic violence during each calendar year. Victims of domestic violence can also request the company that they be relocated to another Unilever location or site. The policy helps employers develop safety plans to ensure that the "that victims are never working alone and can be escorted to their parking spots."<sup>32</sup> Additionally, to ensure financial security, the victims of domestic violence are given an option to "change their pay cycle and bank details at any time." <sup>33</sup>

#### **International Standards:**

Governments, employers, and workers made history when ILO Convention 190 (C190), the first international treaty<sup>34</sup> to address violence and harassment in the world of work was adopted in 2019. It establishes the right of every worker to a world of work free from violence and harassment, thereby recognizing it as a human rights violation. C190 is accompanied by 2019 Violence and Harassment Recommendation No. 206 (R206) which provides a roadmap to prevent and address GBV and harassment<sup>35</sup>, the precursors to lethal forms of violence like Femicide. However, activists need not wait until C190 is ratified to implement its provisions or use it as a means to expose violations of workers' rights.<sup>36</sup> C190 can be used in conjunction with Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)<sup>37</sup> and other international instruments such as the Home Work Convention (ILO C177) and the Domestic Workers' Convention (ILO C189) to demand safe workplaces for women workers within specific sectors.

CEDAW is one of the most widely ratified international treaties and it requires States to eliminate discrimination against women "in the field of employment in order to ensure, on a basis of equality of men and women, the same rights.<sup>38</sup> The CEDAW Committee has increasingly taken cognizance of the precarious working conditions of informal women workers, including on GBV and harassment they face and has issued concluding observations to the governments.<sup>39</sup> To learn more about the recommendations of the CEDAW committee, see the <u>Advocacy Guide</u> and <u>Resource</u> from 2020.

# **Action Menu:**



## Governments:

- Ratify C190 and implement the provisions of C190 and R206 to put in place national laws, policies and regulations which address violence and harassment in the world of work.
- Adapt and use the newly developed statistical <u>framework</u> developed by UNODC and UN Women to collect comparative data on various types and forms of Femicide at the national level in private and public spheres, including the world of work.

The statistical <u>framework</u> developed by UNODC and UN Women for measuring Femicides acknowledges that the genderrelated killing of women and girls can occur within different perpetrator-victim relationships, across both private and public spheres. These include intimate partners, family members, perpetrators with a relationship of authority/care to the victim, friend/acquaintance/work relationship and other known/unknown perpetrators. Thus, "work relationship" is highlighted as a potential data block for gathering information and this can inform the collection of data on Femicides in the world of work.<sup>40</sup>



## Trade Unions and Employers:

- Negotiate workplace policies or collective bargaining agreements which align with C190 and R206 and lobby the governments to effectively implement the Convention.
- Integrate GBV and harassment into Occupational Safety and Health frameworks at the workplace.
- Implement workplace policies that address the impact of domestic violence in the world of work and include domestic violence in workplace risk assessments. To learn about promising practices in this area, see the Advocacy Guide from 2021 <u>here</u>.



## **Civil Society Organizations:**

Advocate and work closely with governments, trade unions and employers for the ratification and implementation of the provisions of C190 and R206. For more information, please see the Global 16 Days Campaign's Advocacy Guides on C190: <u>//.0</u> <u>Convention 190: GBV in the World of Work,</u> <u>C190 and Informal Women Workers</u>, and <u>Domestic Violence and the World of</u> <u>Work</u>. You can also watch the Global 16 Days Campaign's CSW66 parallel event: <u>Femicide</u> <u>in the World of Work: How the Gendered</u> <u>Aspects of Lethal Violence are being Ignored</u>.



## Individuals and communities:

- Draw the attention of government officials to the killings of women workers from both formal and informal sectors. Use the Communications procedure for Special Procedures Mechanisms to prompt formal inquiries. Access the website <u>here</u> and the online form <u>here</u>. Write to them directly at urgent-action@ohchr.org.
- Meet with journalists to discuss and share information about C190 and other relevant ILO instruments and explain why they are important in the current context to address Femicides of women workers, from both formal and informal sectors. Adapt information from this Fact Sheet and combine with local statistics and testimonies from women workers.
- Join or initiate Twitter chats, Tweetathons, Facebook/Instagram live conversations, or other social media calls to action and engage @16DaysCampaign accounts on Facebook, Twitter and Instagram, using hashtags #LetsEndFemicide, #RatifyILO190 and #16DaysCampaign.
- Sign and disseminate the Global 16 Days Campaign petition calling on the United Nations (UN) to declare December 6 as the International Day to End Femicide. Petition link <u>here</u>.

# Acknowledgments:

This Fact Sheet was authored by Ardra Manasi (Senior Program Coordinator, Advocacy and Partnerships at CWGL) with assistance from Alexandra Singh (Independent Study Candidate) who conducted background research on formal sectors, and Nishi Shah (Program Coordinator, Global 16 Days Campaign) who worked on event concept notes and prior advocacy resources, which informed the research and writing. Melissa Upreti (Senior Director, Program and Global Advocacy at CWGL) guided the development of the fact sheet outline and edited drafts. The Campaign team thanks Lucid.Studio for putting together the layout and design of the Fact Sheet. The Global 16 Days Campaign team at CWGL deeply appreciates the support of allies and partners who reviewed the advanced drafts of the fact sheet including Meena Seshu and Aarthi Pai from Sampada Grameen Mahila Sanstha (SANGRAM) and Sex Workers and Allies South Asia (SWASA), Jacob Horwitz and Sahiba Gill from Global Labor Justice-International Labor Rights Forum (GLJ-ILRF), and Cathy Otten from the Journalism Initiative on Gender-Based Violence (JiG).

This Fact Sheet is dedicated to the women who have been victims of Femicide in the world of work as well as their families, friends, and communities who continue to fight for justice and demand action and accountability to make a world without violence possible.











## **Our Sources:**

 <sup>1</sup> "Unions report in ITUC survey that 50 governments on track to #RatifyC190," ITUC, June 21, 2022, <u>https://www.ituc-csi.org/ITUC-C190-survey?msdynttrid=nKkBQPLi-Zp592zr2ybzi0OAglF9nhZjJOSOcmR24AU.</u>
 <sup>2</sup> "C190 - Violence and Harassment Convention, 2019 (No. 190)," ILO (ILO, 2019),

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C190.

<sup>3</sup> Branka Vuleta, "27+ Alarming Workplace Violence Statistics," Legal Jobs, October 22, 2021, <u>https://legaljobs.io/blog/workplace-violence-statistics/</u>

<sup>5</sup> Dan Keating, "Murder is the second most likely way for women to die at work," The Washington Post, November 25, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/08/27/murder-is-second-most-likely-way-for-women-to-die-at-work/.</u>

<sup>6</sup> <u>"A world without violence is possible. End Femicide Now," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2021 Guide, https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/2021-Femicide-Advocacy-Guide.pdf</u>
<sup>7</sup> UNODC, Global Study on Homicide, p. 35 (2019)

<sup>8</sup> <u>"A world without violence is possible. End Femicide Now," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2021 Guide, https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/2021-Femicide-Advocacy-Guide.pdf</u>

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

10 Ibid.

 <sup>11</sup> Sherine Dimadura, "Fashion Victims: Gender Based Violence in Garment Industry," ChangeMakr. Asia, December 5, 2020, <u>https://changemakr.asia/fashion-victims-gender-based-violence-in-fashion-industry/.</u>
 <sup>12</sup> Tansy Hoskins, "Violence against women garment workers increased during pandemic," Open Democracy, February 18, 2022, <u>https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/violence-against-women-garment-workers-</u>

increased-during-pandemic/

<sup>13</sup> Erika Guevara-Rosas, "Dignified justice for women human rights defenders in Mexico," Amnesty International, March 1, 2022, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/01/dignified-justice-women-human-rights-defenders-mexico/</u>.

<sup>14</sup> "Two female judges shot dead in Kabul as wave of killings continues," The Guardian, January 17, 2021, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jan/17/two-female-judges-shot-dead-in-kabul-as-wave-of-killings-continues</u>.

<sup>15</sup> "2021 Round-up, Journalists detained, killed, held hostage and missing," Reporters Without Borders (RSF), 2021, <u>https://rsf.org/sites/default/files/rsfroundup\_2021.pdf.</u>

<sup>16</sup> "Combating violence against women journalists," United Nations, 2020, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3870659?In=en#record-files-collapse-header

<sup>17</sup> "IPU study reveals widespread sexism, harassment and violence against women MPs," Inter-Parliamentary Union, October 26, 2016.

https://www.ipu.org/news/press-releases/2016-10/ipu-study-reveals-widespread-sexism-harassment-and-violence-against-women-mps.

<sup>18</sup> Liz Ford, "Threats of death and violence common for women in politics, report says," The Guardian, October 26, 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2016/oct/26/threats-death-violence-common-for-women-in-politics-report-says</u>.

<sup>19</sup> R206 - Violence and Harassment Recommendation, 2019 (No. 206), ILO (ILO,2019),

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100\_ILO\_CODE:R206\_

<sup>20</sup> "Addressing Gender-Based Violence and Harassment in the Public Transport Sector, IFC, P.1, 2020, https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/42f9b567-ac8f-4f43-b07d-

e85165f248b7/SectorBrief AddressingGBVH Transport July2020.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=nddoZh0 <sup>21</sup> "Domestic Violence and the World of Work," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2021 Guide,

https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/2021-Domestic-Violence-Advocacy-Guide.pdf. <sup>22</sup> "Stop the Killings," Front Line Defenders, p.12, 2018,

https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/sites/default/files/stop the killings report as revised 04 july1.pdf <sup>23</sup> https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/sites/default/files/stop the killings report as revised 04 july1.pdf (P. 12)

<sup>24</sup> Rambo Talabong, "A national shame: The death and homecoming of Joanna Demafelis," Rappler, Marc 3, 2018, <u>https://www.rappler.com/newsbreak/in-depth/197347-death-homecoming-joanna-demafelis-ofw-kuwait/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/cfoi.pdf.

<sup>25</sup> Ibid.

<sup>26</sup> "Couple sentenced to death in Filipina maid's murder," Al Jazeera, April 1, 2018,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/4/1/kuwait-court-sentences-couple-to-death-in-filipina-maids-murder https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/04/03/how-a-maid-found-dead-in-a-freezer-set-off-adiplomatic-clash-between-the-philippines-and-kuwait/

<sup>28</sup> "Justice for Jeyasre Campaign," <u>https://justiceforjeyasre.com/</u>

<sup>29</sup> Annie Kelly, "Worker at H&M supply factory was killed after months of harassment, claims family," The Guardian, February 1, 2021, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/feb/01/worker-at-hm-supply-factory-was-killed-after-months-of-harassment-claims-family</u>

<sup>30</sup> "Justice for Jeyasre Campaign," <u>https://justiceforjeyasre.com/</u>

<sup>31</sup> "Landmark Dindigul Agreement to Eliminate Gender-Based Violence and Harassment at Eastman Exports Natchi Apparels with the Support of Global Allies," Global Labor Justice-International Labor Rights Forum, May 10, 2022, <u>https://laborrights.org/releases/landmark-dindigul-agreement-eliminate-gender-based-violence-</u> and-harassment-eastman-exports

<sup>32</sup> "Domestic Violence and the World of Work," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2021 Guide,

https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/2021-Domestic-Violence-Advocacy-Guide.pdf. <sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>34</sup> "First international treaty to address violence and harassment comes into force," ILO, June 21, 2021, <u>https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS\_806022/lang--en/index.htm.</u>

<sup>35</sup> <u>"Global 16 Days of Activism Against Gender-Based Violence Campaign," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2020</u> <u>Guide, https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/OFFICIAL-CWGL-2020-16-Days-Campaign-Advocacy-Guide.pdf.</u>

<sup>36</sup> Ibid.

<sup>37</sup> "Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women," United Nations, <u>https://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/.</u>

<sup>38</sup> <u>"Global 16 Days of Activism Against Gender-Based Violence Campaign," Global 16 Days Campaign, 2020</u> <u>Guide, https://16dayscampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/OFFICIAL-CWGL-2020-16-Days-Campaign-</u> Advocacy-Guide.pdf.

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>40</sup> <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/statistics/Statistical\_framework\_femicide\_2022.pdf</u> (p.14)